
 

 

Minutes of a meeting of Bilsington Parish Council held at Bilsington Village Hall on 

Wednesday 26th July 2023 at 7:00pm. 

Present: Councillors; S Hudson (Chairman), M Bilham and R Thompson. 

In attendance: Peter Setterfield PSLCC, Parish Clerk & Responsible Financial 

Officer. 

Also present: Cllr L Harman (ABC) & P New (Neighbourhood Watch) 

979. Apologies for absence: 

Cllr L Lawson and Cllr D Robey (KCC) 

980. Declarations of interest: 

There were no declarations of interest. 

981. Public Participation Session: 

There were no public submissions. 

982. Kent County Councillor’s Report: 

• KCC is to approach the Government about getting a County Deal for Kent and 

setting up a Mayoral County Authority (MCA), with KCC and Medway Unitary 

Council, under a directly elected Mayor. This would not involve a re-structure of 

Local Government, or significant extra costs, but would allow Kent 

geographically to access significant extra devolved powers and funding, which 

we would control in Kent, for the benefit of all Kent residents. We are at an early 

stage in the process, but I believe that it is the right thing to do and fully support 

the plan, which was formally endorsed by the KCC Cabinet on 29th June. 

• At the same meeting, the KCC Cabinet also endorsed plans to work to introduce 

Small Modular Nuclear Reactors (SMRs) or Advanced Modular Nuclear 

Reactors (AMRs) to Dungeness. The Project Team is now working hard to pull 

together specific proposals to put to Government. We found out the previous 

week, that Andrew Bowie, the Energy Minister, could visit the site on 16th July, 

but we pulled everything together at short notice, and the visit went well. Our 

next aim is to get Great British Nuclear down there, and we are working on this. 

• The KCC Budget remains under very serious pressure, with a knock-on impact 

on all services, and there is no easy answer to this. 

• Operation Brock has been put in place again, to help handle holiday traffic, once 

again a problem that requires a permanent solution, with no easy answers. 

• There are two important KCC consultations out at the moment, one on Family 

Hubs and one on Community Wardens and it is important that we get as much 

comment and input on the proposals as possible. 

• Following our site meeting at the Frith Road, Priory Road and Coopers Lane 

crossroads, I have a meeting with Kent Highways towards the end of August and 

will come back to you after this. 

  

983. Ashford Borough Councillor’s Report: 



 

 

The Borough Council hosted an Extravaganza at Victoria Park to mark the 

completion of the refurbishment of the park which has been funded by the National 

Lottery. Social media reports on the event were positive. 

The Ashford Local Plan is due for review in the coming months the first stage of this 

will be a call for sites. This time there will be an added factor considered that being 

biodiversity net gain. 

984. Neighbourhood Watch: 

Report attached. 

985. Minutes: 

The minutes of the Annual Parish Council meeting held on 31st May 2023 were 

submitted, approved as a true record ad signed by the Chairman. 

986. Planning Matters: 

There were no planning matters for consideration. 

987. Finance: 

Schedule of payments: 

Staff costs May £501.98 

Staff costs June £433.59 

Clerk’s expenses £121.02 

SLCC Subscription £39.20 

Resolved: To authorise the payment of the items in the schedule. 

988. Village Hall: 

The front door to the hall has now been replaced completing the outside renovations. 

The annual Fruit and Veg show is scheduled to take place on 5th August this year, 

the Parish Council was asked to consider donating a raffle prize for the event. It was 

agreed to make £30 available to purchase a prize. 

The village hall are supporting the Royal British Legion Poppy Walk bu providing a 

refreshment stop. 

Plans for the future include a quiz night and in November there will be a craft fair. 

989. Highways: 

The Clerk was asked to follow up on the Highways Improvement Plan, in particular 

where the road narrows on Hamstreet Road where the single file traffic sign is being 

hit by large vehicles resulting in it being turned away from the view of oncoming 

vehicles. 

The supplier of the Speed Indicator Device has been contacted as it has developed 

a mal-function. They have requested that the sign be returned to them to assess 

what the problem is and to provide a cost for the repair. The initial costs will be 

£27.50 plus VAT for the collection and £39.50 plus VAT for the initial assessment. 



 

 

Resolved to allow the Clerk to arrange for the return of the Speed Indicator 

Device to the supplier to allow an assessment of its condition to be made.  

990. Other items for information: 

Following the election in May there is a vacant position on the Council. This is to be 

advertised. 

There being no further business the meeting closed at 8:20pm. 

  



 

 

REPORT TO ALDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL APRIL 2023 

 

Sadly, in recent weeks across the East of Kent there have been numerous incidents 

of rogue traders/bogus callers calling on communities especially trying to target the 

elderly and vulnerable. 

 

These criminals will work to seek out and find our vulnerable and our elderly persons 

in the community. They often call back if they “strike lucky”. 

 

Rural areas are attractive to them and recently there have been incidents across 

East Kent and especially in nearby villages like Smeeth, Brabourne and Mersham. 

However, they have now started to appear in town areas. Thankfully, as yet not in 

ALDINGTON 

 

Importantly I intercepted a rogue trader in Kennington and saved a family £800. I 

have also provided considerable intelligence of CCTV and vehicle/person 

photographs and I am in touch with the Lead officer for East Kent on this problem. 

 

The Electricity/fuel costs issue has presented a golden opportunity for approaches to 

households to reduce energy costs with upgraded roof insulation. Normally two 

persons call at a property and one will enter the loft. The occupier is then called 

upstairs to answer a few questions about existing insulation and the other criminal 

downstairs, filling out bogus paperwork, will look to gather up any items like cash, 

handbags, wallets, and phones. 

 

I have sat with people who have been conned. It is absolutely stomach turning. 

 

Some elderly people are so embarrassed they do not tell family or friends so we are 

completely unaware and cannot push out alerts, warnings, or crime prevention 

advice. 

 

Sadly, some victims never ever regain their confidence! 

 

The other great concern now is rogue traders calling looking to carry out unsolicited 

work. 

 



 

 

A job quoted as £100 suddenly becomes £1000 and threats and intimidation occur to 

obtain the monies. Our advice must be…….. 

NEVER EVER AGREE TO UNSOLICITED WORK ON YOUR DOORSTEP NO 

MATTER HOW CHEAP AND ATTRACTIVE THE PRICE IS 

You will notice the police alert I sent out however as I stated earlier this has now 

spread into a wider area and we must be alert and vigilant. The advice is……… 

 

IF IN DOUBT DO NOT OPEN THE DOOR 

IF PERSONS REFUSE TO WITHDRAW AND LEAVE CALL 999 IMMEDIATELY 

GIVING AS MUCH OF A DESCRIPTION OF THE PERSONS AS POSSIBLE AND 

ANY VEHICLE DETAILS. 

 

REMEMBER YOU MAY HAVE ACTED TO STAY SAFE, FURTHER ALONG IN 

THE COMMUNITY A PERSON MAY NOT BE AS CAREFUL. 

 

THIS IS AN AVOIDABLE AND PREVENTABLE CRIME. PLEASE BE 

EXTREMELY CAREFUL 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

You will recall at previous meetings I reported I had launched OPERATION 

GUARDIAN ANGEL to help those who help care/support elderly/vulnerable family 

members. 

 

This has been received well in the community and unless you have experienced the 

personal concerns and worry of supporting family members to still live independently 

in the community, on many occasions on their own, you will not fully appreciate this 

campaign. 

 

 

The other matter of huge concern to me is 

 

I am very concerned to read reports of sheep worrying and even worse young lambs 

being attacked by dogs. 

This is not just a dreadful crime against defenceless animals but strikes at a person’s 

livelihood which I do not have to labour the point in rural areas. 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 

As always, I am very grateful when alert and vigilant NHW members give early 

warnings of incidents. 

I received this below recently. 

It allows me to alert colleagues as well as you as a council. You may have earlier 

warning yourself about these events. 

The key to the message below is the matter was reported! 

 

Hi Peter,  

 

Just want to report something that has happened in the village. 



 

 

 

There were a group of older teens camping over the Reynolds playing field last night. 

Down by the pond in a little patch behind some brambles. Saw them when I walked 

dogs at 9pm, playing loud music drinking etc. This morning at 7am while walking the 

dogs we discovered all the rubbish and mess they left, they had tried to start a fire, 

left broken glass, cans, wrappers. I picked up a Tesco receipt from the rubbish which 

includes a card number. 

Followed tracks left by electric scooters back to a house opposite Aldington primary 

school. House no.2 good well houses. These kids constantly ride through the village 

on electric scooters playing loud music and one of them has been reported for 

watching young children at the park.  

I will be reporting to the police but thought should email you also. 

 

At the time of writing this report I am aware of 2 BMW cars taken in Kennington 

Ashford with the same ‘Mode of Operation” as last year when over 30 high end cars 

(BMWs AUDIs RANGE ROVERS etc ) all keyless ignitions were targeted and stolen 

from properties with criminals using devices to read and open the locking systems. 

I am working closely with the Serious Crime Directorate who I assisted last year. 

That work resulted in arrests and persons put before the courts. 

 

 

That work may be needed once again but I also include it into my report to show the 

value and the strength that Neighbourhood Watch brings to a community and in your 

area of Aldington where the solid support of the council and individual councillors 



 

 

demonstrates that we can help to keep communities that we serve crime free and 

residents free from the fear of being a victim of crime also. 

 

Thank you as always for all your support. 

 

I am aware that this is an extremely busy time for all councillors and the clerk. 

 

On that point I wish you all well and conclude my report. 

Stay safe, secure, alert and vigilant. 

Peter 

 

Peter New 

Kent Police Volunteer & Community Neighbourhood Watch 

 

 

 


